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not document a mental/physic al impai rment(s) that significantly limits 
Claimant’s ability to perform basic work activities. (Department Exhibit B). 

 
(6)  Claimant has a history of back probl ems, herniated discs,  rectal bleeding, 

spasms under her rib cage and uncontrollable leg spasms. 
  
   (7)  Claimant is a 52 year old wo man whos e birthday  is .  

Claimant is  5’7” tall a nd weighs 200 lbs.  Cla imant graduated from high 
school and has a Bachelor of Arts degree.  She has not worked sinc e 
2008.   

 
   (8)  Claimant had applied for Social Secu rity disability benefits at the time of  

the hearing.   
 

CONCLUSIONS OF LAW 

The Medical Assistance (MA) program is established by Subchapter XIX of Chapter 7 of 
The Public Health & Welfare Act, 42 USC 1397, and is administered by the Department, 
(DHS or department), pursuant to MCL 400.10 et seq. and MCL 400.105.  Department 
policies are found in the Bridges Adminis trative Manual (BAM), the Bridges Elig ibility 
Manual (BEM), and the Reference Tables Manual (RFT). 
 
Disability is defined as the inability to do any substantial gainful activity by reason of any 
medically determinable phys ical or mental im pairment which can be expected to result  
in death or  which has  lasted or can be expect ed to last for a continuous period of not 
less than 12 months.  20 CFR 416.905(a).  The person claimi ng a physical or mental 
disability has the burden to esta blish it th rough the use of competent medical evidenc e 
from qualified medical sources such as his  or  her medical history,  clinica l/laboratory 
findings, diagnosis/prescri bed treatment, prognosis for recovery and/or medical 
assessment of ability to do work-related ac tivities o r ability to reason and make  
appropriate mental adjustments, i f a mental disab ility is alleged.  20 CRF 413 .913.  An 
individual’s subjective pain com plaints ar e not, in and of themselves, sufficient to 
establish disab ility.  20 CF R 416.908; 2 0 CFR 4 16.929(a).  Similarly,  conclusor y 
statements by a physician or mental health professional that an individual is disabled or 
blind, absent supporting medical ev idence, is insufficient to es tablish disability.  20 CFR 
416.927. 
 
When determining disability, t he federal regulations  require several factors to be 
considered including: (1) the location/duration/frequency/intensity of an applicant’s pain;  
(2) the type/dosage/effectiveness/side effects of  any medication t he applicant takes to 
relieve pain; (3) any treatment other t han pain medication that the applicant has  
received to relieve pain; and, (4) the effect of  the applicant’s pain on his or her ability to 
do basic work activities.  20 CFR 416.929(c)(3).  The applicant’s pain must be assessed 
to determi ne the ext ent of his or her functi onal limitation(s) in light of the objective 
medical evidence presented.  20 CFR 416.929(c)(2).  
 
In order to determine whether or not an individual is disabled, federal regulations require 
a five-step sequentia l evaluation process be utilized.  20 CFR 416 .920(a)(1).  The five-
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step analysis requires the trier of fact to cons ider an  individual’s current work activit y; 
the severity of the impairment(s) both in duration and whether it meets or equals a listed 
impairment in Appendix 1; residual functional capacity  to det ermine whether an 
individual c an perform past relev ant work; and residual functiona l ca pacity along with 
vocational factors (e.g., age, education, and work experienc e) to determine if an 
individual can adjust to other work.  20 CFR 416.920(a)(4); 20 CFR 416.945. 
 
If an individual is found disabled, or not disabled, at any step, a determination or  
decision is made with no need to evaluate s ubsequent steps.  20 CFR 416.920(a)(4).  If 
a determination cannot be made that an individual is disabl ed, or not disabled, at a 
particular step, the next step is required.  20 CFR 416.920 (a)(4).  If an impairment does  
not meet or equal a listed impairment, an indi vidual’s residual functional capacity is 
assessed before moving from Step 3 to St ep 4.  20 CFR 416.920(a)(4); 20 CFR 
416.945.  Residual f unctional capacity is the most an indiv idual can do d espite the 
limitations based on all relevant  evidence.  20 CF R 945(a)(1).  An individual’s residua l 
functional capacity assessment is eval uated at both Steps 4 and 5.  20 CFR 
416.920(a)(4).  In determining disability, an i ndividual’s functional capac ity to perform  
basic work activities is evaluated and if f ound that the individual  has the ability to  
perform basic work activities without significant limitation, disability will not be found.  20 
CFR 416.994(b)(1)(iv).  In general, the indi vidual has the responsibility to prove 
disability.  20 CFR 4 16.912(a).  An impairment or combi nation of impairments is not 
severe if it does not signific antly limit an i ndividual’s physical or m ental ability to do 
basic work activities.   20 CFR 416.921(a ).  The in dividual ha s the resp onsibility t o 
provide evidence of prior work experience; e fforts to work; and any other factor showing 
how the impairment affects the ability to work.  20 CFR 416.912(c)(3)(5)(6).   
 
As outlined above, the first step looks at the i ndividual’s current work activity.  In the 
record presented, Claimant is not involved in substantial gainful activity and testified that 
she has  not worked since 2008.  Theref ore, she is not dis qualified from receiving 
disability benefits under Step 1. 
 
The severity of the individ ual’s alleged impairment(s) i s considered under Step 2.  The 
individual bears the burden to present suffi cient objective medical evidenc e to 
substantiate the alleged disa bling impairments.  In order to be considered disabled for  
MA purpos es, the impairment must be se vere.  20 CFR 916. 920(a)(4)(ii); 20 CFR 
916.920(b).  An impairment, or co mbination of impairments, is severe if it signific antly 
limits an in dividual’s physical or  mental ability to do basic wo rk activities regardless of 
age, education and work exper ience.  20 CFR 916.920(a)(4)(ii); 20 CFR 916.920(c).   
Basic work activities means the abilities and aptitudes necessar y to do most jobs.  20 
CFR 916.921(b).  Examples include: 

 
1. Physical functions such as  walk ing, standing, sitting, 

lifting, pushing, pulling, reaching, carrying, or 
handling; 

 
2. Capacities for seeing, hearing, and speaking; 
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3. Understanding, carrying out, and remembering simple 
instructions; 

 
4. Use of judgment; 
 
5. Responding appropriately to supervision, co-workers 

and usual work situations; and  
 
6. Dealing with changes in a routine work setting.  Id.   

 
The second step allows for dismissal of a di sability claim obviously lacking in medical 
merit.  Higgs v Bowen, 880 F2d 860, 862 ( CA 6, 1988).  The severity requirement may 
still be employed as an admin istrative convenience to screen o ut claims that are totally  
groundless solely from a medical standpoint.  Id. at 863 citing Farris v Sec of Health and 
Human Services, 773 F2d 85, 90 n.1 (CA 6, 1985).  An impairment qualif ies as non-
severe only if, regardless of a claimant’s  age, education, or work experience, the 
impairment would not affect the claimant’s ability to work.  Salmi v Sec  of Health and  
Human Services, 774 F2d 685, 692 (CA 6, 1985).  
 
In the present case, Claimant alleges disability due to back problems, herniated disc s, 
rectal bleeding, spasms under her rib cage and uncontrollable leg spasms. 
 
The medical evidence presented is from 2005 and 2006.  An MRI lumbar spine dat ed 
9/24/05 showed a degenerativ e first degree L4-L5 spondylolisthesis wit h bilatera l 
hypertrophic facet arthropathy and spurring at L4-L5.  As a result, there was m ild 
relative spinal stenosis and lateral recess st enosis.  There was also degenerative disc  
change at L5-S1 with a small posterior central disc herniation without compromise of the 
thecal sac. 
 
On July 20, 2012, t he departm ent sent Claimant for a m edical examin ation.  It is 
obvious from the doctor’s examination that  it was a cursory medi cal e xam.  Despite  
Claimant’s complaints  of back problems, no x-rays or MRI’s were performed .  Without  
some evidence supporting the im pairments Claimant  is c laiming, a finding of dis ability 
cannot be found.   
 
If Claimant is truly experiencing rectal bleeding, spasms under her rib cage and 
uncontrollable leg spasms, and has back probl ems due to herniated disc s, then she 
needs to be seen by a physic ian or at the emergency department so the appropriate 
medical tests can be run and she can r eapply for disability with supportin g 
documentation. 
 
As previously noted, Claimant bears the burden to pr esent sufficient objec tive medical 
evidence to substantiate the alleged disab ling impairment(s).  In  the present case,  
Claimant testified that she had back problem s, herniated discs, rectal bleeding, spasms 
under her rib cage and uncontr ollable leg spasms.  Howev er, as already explained, 
based on t he lack of objective medical ev idence that the alleged impairment(s) exist or 
are severe enough to reach the criteria and definition of disability, Claimant is denied at 
step 2 for lack of a severe impairment and no further analysis is required. 
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DECISION AND ORDER 
 
The Administrative Law Judge, based on the above findings of fact and conclusions of 
law, finds  Claimant not disabled for pur poses of the MA-P and Retro-MA benefit  
programs.  
 
Accordingly, it is ORDERED: 
 
The Department’s determination is AFFIRMED. 

 
 

/s/_______________________ 
  Vicki L. Armstrong 

  Administrative Law Judge 
  for Maura D. Corrigan, Director 
  Department of Human Services 

   
Date Signed:  February 1, 2013 
 
Date Mailed:  February 1, 2013 
 
 
NOTICE:  Administrative Hearings may or der a rehearing or  reconsideration on either  
its own motion or at t he request  of a party within 30 days of the mailing date of this 
Decision and Order.  Administrative Hear ings will not orde r a rehearing or  
reconsideration on the Department's mo tion where the final decis ion cannot be 
implemented within 90 days of the filing of the original request.   
 
The Claimant may appeal the Decision and Order  to Circuit Court within 30 days of the 
mailing of the Decis ion and Order or, if a ti mely request for rehearing was made, within  
30 days of the mailing date of the rehearing decision. 
 
Claimant may request a rehearing or reconsideration for the following reasons: 
 

 A rehearing MAY be granted if there is newly discovered evidence that 
could affect the outcome of the original hearing decision. 

 A reconsideration MAY be granted for any of the following reasons: 
 
 misapplication of manual policy or law in the hearing decision,  
 typographical errors, mathematical erro r, or other obvious errors in the 

hearing decision that effect the substantial rights of the claimant: 
 the failure of the ALJ to address other relevant issues in the hearing decision. 

 
Request must be submitted through the local DHS office or directly to MAHS by mail at  
            Michigan Administrative Hearings 
            Reconsideration/Rehearing Request 
            P. O. Box 30639 
            Lansing, Michigan 48909-07322 






